At the Annual Parish Meeting held in the Village Hall

on the 9th April 2018
Present: Mrs B. Beard (Chairman)
   Mr. M.Wedd (Vice Chairman)                             

   Mr. R. Bass  

   Mrs. A. Carver   

   Mrs J Davison  

   Mr. J. Steel 

   Mr E Whittaker

   Cllr D Chambers 

   Cllr D Godwin    

   Mr. M. Davis – Clerk   

Apologies: Mr S Beard, Mrs M. Warfield, Mr. M Wattis and Cllr P Grove

Minutes: The minutes of the meeting held on 3rd April 2017, having been circulated, were approved and signed by the Chairman. 
Parish Council Chairman's Report:  
During the past year the Parish Council has been busy on behalf of residents endeavouring to keep Lower Broadheath a pleasant place to live.  One of the main bugbears for residents, especially those in the vicinity of Bell Lane and Hallow Lane, has been the amount of traffic using these C roads as a rat run to the M5 north.  It is very noticeable how the traffic is much less at weekends and during the school holidays.  The Vice-Chair, Maurice Wedd, has been part of a group having discussions with WCC and MHDC regarding the spine road running outside the Bloors/Hallam development at the edge of the city and at last the need for such a road has been recognised. At present it is only planned to go as far as the B4204 so it remains to be seen as to whether or not the traffic problems will be alleviated in Bell Lane to the detriment of other roads in the village, however it is a start and Mr. Wedd is to be commended for the many hours that he has put into getting the need for a road recognised.

The Parish Council were disappointed that their planning application for a MUGA on the field opposite the church were refused by MHDC.  We are in the process of consulting the community regarding schemes for the use of the S106 monies, including one to site the MUGA on the Vicarage Green.  At present the Parish Council rents the Vicarage Green from the WDBF and own and maintain the play equipment thereon. I would like to express our thanks to Mr. Wedd who regularly inspects the equipment and does occasional repairs when necessary. 

The Council comments on planning applications submitted for development in the village, these are mainly for home extensions and improvements.

Standing items on the agenda include, highways, the allotments and Broadheath Common, which is managed by the PC on behalf of MHDC.

During the past year we have welcomed onto the Council Mr. Eric Whittaker, a resident of Scarlett Pippin, and we look forward to his involvement with the council in the futures.  Sadly, we have lost the services of Mrs. Faiers, who has moved to an adjoining village. Parish Councillors are unpaid volunteers who give their time to ensure that our community is a nice place to live.  On behalf of the village I would like to thank them for all they do for the village, sadly, the only time most residents contact them is when they have something to complain about! My personal thanks to Mr. Wedd, our Vice Chair, for the help and advice he has given me over the past year.

Our thanks too, to our District Councillors, Messrs. Chambers and Godwin, who ensure that our interests are represented at MHDC and keep us well informed of what is going on at district level by endeavouring to attend our monthly meetings.  Our County Councillor, Phil Groves also regularly attends meetings and updates us with events and decisions at County level.  Your efforts on our behalf, gentlemen, are much appreciated.

Finally, my thanks to Mike, our long suffering clerk, who minutes our meetings, looks after our finance, deals with our correspondence and generally keeps us in order.

Parish Footpath Warden’s Report: Mrs Carver reported that Broadheath footpaths had been tidy for the past 12 months. Work would be carried out on two paths weather permitting. 
Local Police Officers Report:  No report
Report of County Councillor:  Cllr Grove reported that we are going through the most significant changes in local government financing seen in recent times. Our endeavor to deliver better outcomes for Worcestershire residents in challenging times gets even greater as we move into 2017 and I am confident we can deliver. Priorities are safeguarding vulnerable children, protecting vulnerable adults and maintaining roads and highways. In response we have invested an extra £12 million into improving our roads and £500k on footpaths; over the last three years we have spent an extra £11 million on vulnerable children; over the same period we have invested an extra £8 million on the county’s most vulnerable adults. We are making good progress communicating with our residents achieving an average 67% satisfaction rating and listen carefully to what are businesses are saying.
 
The model of local government finance will have changed beyond recognition by 2020 with our Council’s income deriving from local council tax and business rates and not central government grant. This means a medium term challenge we have not seen previously, but by 2020 we will be self-sufficient. However, the more significant shift we see is that the demands for our services, particularly for those most vulnerable in our county - the elderly and frail and those vulnerable children in need of our protection – are rising and will continue to.                        Staff in Adult Services have worked with partners to enable 340 adults with a Learning Disability to live in Supported Living units which supports them to be more independent. They have helped more than 2000 people to be supported in their own home through the home care, - we either commission or provide. Our social workers supporting vulnerable adults have enabled more than 1200 people to have a Direct Payment giving them maximum control over their care and support. In the last year our staff have supported more than 1200 people to leave hospital as soon as they were clinically ready to leave so that they could continue recuperation and reablement in their own home. Both of these changes compel us to do things differently, that we continue to reform and change. 

In January 2016 the Chief Executive's stated “we still have significant challenges to face in improving Safeguarding Services.” The arrival of a permanent Assistant Director, Tina Russell in October was a welcome step forward in leadership of children’s safeguarding services. The Ofsted inspection highlighted significant changes to improve our safeguarding of children despite having a long way to go to ensure workforce planning is implemented effectively. As a result of this judgement, the improvement plan has evolved to incorporate all aspects of safeguarding beyond the previous back to basics plan. This plan now incorporates all elements of children's safeguarding including a coherent workforce plan, appropriate thresholds for social care intervention with a real focus on the voice of our children and young people.
                Our staff delivering economic development and infrastructure have had a hugely busy year, with our second year of delivering an unprecedented level of major infrastructure schemes. Early evidence suggests this is making a real impact on our county’s economy. The Southern Link Road has made significant strides forward with Phase 3 well underway, Hoobrook Link Road (or Silverwoods Way) is now open and reducing traffic congestion as well as making the area more accessible for housing and employment and Bromsgrove station opened in July.
In July the Superfast Worcestershire Broadband programme achieved a key milestone by increasing broadband coverage to business premises from 44% to over 90%. A further 60,000 premises overall now have access to improved speeds as a result of the programme, over 2,000 more than originally expected, with take up beyond 35%. The progress on these and other projects is a testament to the increasing maturity of the major projects team within the Council.

      Our staff delivering support services across finance, commercial, legal, democratic, human resources, property management, systems, programme management, complaints handling, customer access and technology, have continued to push boundaries and look at alternative ways to reform services. Our performance data, and management through use of that data is getting better but I would expect this focus to increase during 2017 with forecasting of performance trends given greater emphasis.

       We will develop our 2015 launch of ‘Investing in the workforce’ further as we move forwards – in 2016 this included building on Front Line Manager and Senior Management one to one coaching and mentoring in areas of particular focus such as Children’s Safeguarding. There is always more to be done on developing and investing in our workforce and we will continue this through 2017.
       In conclusion WCC   each and every day are helping those most vulnerable in our society, working to make communities more cohesive and deliver the infrastructure to improve our prosperity in years to come. In 2016 we delivered this in a climate which is challenging and offers little thanks. I’ve enjoyed the opportunity to represent you all at WCC in my role as your County Councillors, there are many challenges ahead, saying that I’m determined to make sure your voice is heard at the highest level.
	
	
	
	
	


 Report of District Councillors: 
This has been an important year for Malvern Hills District Council. Local Government has seen many changes in the last year, not least the changes to funding from Central Government. Whilst many councils are in severe financial difficulty, MHDC is in a strong financial position having been able to rebuild reserves whilst at the same time making the savings necessary to maintain a balanced budget and deliver its services to residents and the business community.


Your two District Councillors have played key roles in the Council during the last year with David as Leader of the Council and specific responsibility for Economic Development and Douglas as Chairman of the Audit Committee and Vice Chairman of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

Filling the Funding Gap

The Council has taken a number of measures during the last year to compensate for the reduction in funding from Central Government including:

1. Extending its shared working with Wychavon District Council.

2. Sharing its senior management team and other key personnel with Wychavon.

3. Reduce staffing numbers by natural wastage.

4. Reducing the number of office locations from two to one.

5. Reassessing its property portfolio to ensure both asset incrementation and also income generation where possible.

6. Land acquisition for both commercial and housing development.

7. A change in philosophy to become much more business orientated.

Some of the changes taking place which will directly affect residents

1. April 2nd saw the introduction of Alternate Weekly Collection of refuse waste; general waste one week and recycled waste the following week. MHDC was the last Council in Worcestershire to introduce AWC and all indications suggest that it has proceeded well with many residents asking why we hadn’t made the change years ago. AWC alone will save the Council over £200,000 each year.

2. April 2018 will see an increase in Council Tax of just £5 for the year – that’s less than 10p each week. MHDC still has one of the lowest Council Tax rates in the country.

3. In a few weeks time a planning application will come before the Council’s Southern Area Planning Committee seeking approval to build an extension to the Council House which will house a new customer reception area, together with two meeting rooms and toilet facilities. Hopefully the building will be completed later this year or early next year. This will be the first time in over ten years that the Council House will be open to the public. By bringing our “face to face” and telephony service back “in house” will save the Council an estimated £100,000 each year.

4. If you have children in one of the District’s senior schools you may have heard that Councillors and Officers have been visiting the schools on a regular basis; this is in addition to visits by any Ward Councillors. MHDC is engaging more than ever with students to make them aware of the Council’s role in their lives and non party politics in general. Following last year’s Local Democracy Day where all the schools came together, teams from the winning two schools made presentations to a meeting of the full Council together with parents and the press present. Those in attendance who had not witnessed the knowledge, confidence and skills of the students in school beforehand, were impressed to say the least.

5. This year has seen a determination to increase the number of tourists to the District. The area has been rebranded as “The Malverns”, with Tenbury Wells and surrounding villages as the northern gateway and Upton upon Severn and surrounding villages as the gateway from the south. Working with local businesses and national tour operators we hope to see an annual increase in tourist numbers and as a consequence, an increase to business in the area.

The future success of our District

If you ask a hundred people (and we have asked many more than that) how they would like to see their District develop over the coming years you will have a hundred different answers. Some would like everything to stay the same, indeed, in some cases with fewer business and ideally no tourists at all! Others of course would like to see the exact opposite.

In reality we have to ensure a compromise. Economic development, growth, job creation and housing are at heart of our priorities but at the same time we want to ensure we contribute to healthier communities and protect the beautiful environment we are so lucky to live and work in.

Planning and future housing in our Ward

A review of the South Worcester Development Plan (SWDP) is currently taking place which will take us through to 2041. With yet more housing to come, both of your Ward Councillors will work tirelessly for the best possible outcome for our area. In our three Parishes, planning and housing has been a large part of our work over the last year. In Broadwas it has been fighting off unwanted developments which would completely change the rural ambience and “feel” of the village for good. In Lower Broadheath it has been the endless meetings and preparatory work for the Temple Laugherne development, which will see over 2,000 homes and businesses developed over the next few years. In Rushwick it has been the Kier site and applications for more large developments.

As you know we are not always permitted to discuss with you what our personal thoughts are or what we are doing on your behalf behind the scenes, as we would be guilty of “predetermination” which would prevent us from taking part in the actual planning decision making process. But we can assure you that we have many, many meetings with individuals and officers, always working on your behalf, to ensure the best possible outcome we can.

The future is bright

Rest assured that MHDC punches far above its weight when it comes to politics in Worcestershire and the greater region. A Corporate Peer Challenge by the Local Government Association (LGA) in March this year complemented the Council both on its work as a Council but also the role it plays within the wider Worcestershire and the reputation it enjoys from its partners.

Malvern is now recognised as a leading player in terms of Innovation, not just in the UK but also overseas. The annual Innovation Week sees experts from all over the world meet in Malvern to discuss matters which will affect and influence all of our lives in the future.

The government has just announced funding for the 5G test bed at Malvern Hills Science Park. One of only three centres in the UK. Malvern and Worcestershire will become one of the first area in the country to receive 5G when it is rolled out in a few years time.

The Worcestershire Local Enterprise Partnership (WLEP) is moving its offices to Malvern Science Park.

There are so many more examples.

Douglas and David thank you for your continued support and look forward to representing you for many years to come. We are always available to assist you in any way we can.
Unaudited Parish Council accounts for 2017/2018 
The end of year balance is expected to be £72,655. The council’s finances are on a sound footing, the precept having been increased to £32,000 for 2018 / 2019. 
Report of Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee:
The Village Hall was successful with lettings flourishing. Regular decoration / repairs would be undertaken in order to maintain its attractiveness.
Newsletter:   
The newsletter continued to be a valued part of village life and the WI would continue to help edit / distribute it.
Vote of thanks for the Chairman:  Mr Wedd proposed a vote of thanks to Mrs Beard, the Chairman for all her hard work on behalf of both the parish and council and this was unanimously supported by all those present. 
Any other Business:     None.
The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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